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Approval of December Minutes

Cindy Jackson made a motion to approve the December minutes. Elisabeth Teller seconded the motion. The Motion passed unanimously.

Old Business

April is family focus meeting and the planning of this meeting is deferred to Communication-Education-Outreach Committee. Cindy asked Birth to Three providers for families that are available to share their experiences with the Council at the April meeting and an email will go out.  

Parent Support Grant Update

Jane Hampton, Training Director of the Connecticut Parent Advocacy Center (CPAC) gave an update on parent support grant and events coming up. There is a new Family Connections mentor form and they have mentors that speak Portuguese, Spanish, and Chinese.

Announcements:

The University of Connecticut Center in Excellence in Developmental Disabilities (UConn UCEDD) is inviting programs to participate in a research study regarding Part C Service Coordinators’ perceptions of the Part C to preschool special education transition for children and families.  The study is titled the Perception of Service Coordinator Practices and Transition Related Outcomes for Children and Families.  The primary goal is to better understand if and how service coordinators contribute to the transition process and the perceptions regarding transition in order to ultimately inform the creation of possible training materials, suggested practices, and policy guidance. 
Lead Agency Update/Fiscal Update

Lynn Johnson, Part C Director-Office of Early Childhood (OEC)-Birth to Three System gave the lead agency update. 
Rob Millipop of PCG operates the State of New York Part C billing and acknowledged current billing issues in the Connecticut system. He gave an overview of insurance billing services and an update on their activities in the system.

Budget 

Due to the delay in billing, all Provider agencies are being offered either an additional month in advance payments by OEC and DSS or the original offer of payments to cover start up.  Staff from PCG will be present at ICC meeting and a provider meeting to share updated information.

The CT General Assembly 2018 session will convene from Feb 7th until May 9th, no word has been received on how the deficit in the budget will be addressed.

IDEA Updates

Dispute Resolution Mediations and Hearings – There have been no requests for Mediations, Hearings or Complaints since last report.

Federal Application. The form was received on Monday 1/29/18. Due to the delay in sending out the form, OSEP has postponed the due date until May 4th.  A draft of the application along with dates for the public comment period which includes two public hearing dates will be shared with ICC and providers.  It will be posted on the website.

Annual Performance Report (APR) The report was submitted February 1, 2018. Thanks to all who assisted with review.

State Systematic Improvement Plan (SSIP) Implementation.  SSIP Team Leaders are working with their committee members to complete the report which is due April 1, 2018.

OEC Updates

Changes OEC Table of Organization.  As shared via email, Lynn Johnson will be retiring as of Feb 28. Additional changes in staffing to integrate the work of Birth to Three into the OEC include the following: 

Eileen McMurrer will be moving to the OEC Legal Division. She will continue her role as the chair of the Institutional Review Board (IRB) and oversee the development and maintenance of the interagency agreements between OEC and other state agencies and organizations.  

Deb Resnick will be joining the Quality Improvement Division. She has been working closely with this division around work force development including the expansion of the Core Knowledge and Competencies (CKCs), the Pyramid Model and coaching. The addition of Birth to Three staff to the Quality Division will assure that the division initiatives include the Birth to Three perspective. 

Aileen McKenna will continue her work in the Family Support Division as the Family Liaison for Birth to Three and will take on the role of manager for the home visiting and prevention programs within the Family Support Division. This position has been vacant since the retirement of Linda Harris in June.   

Alice Ridgway will become the Part C Coordinator for CT as of March 1, 2018.

 

Karyn Pitt, Linda Bamonte, Anna Hollister, Mary Coyle, Kathy Granata and Matt Mahony will all continue their work within the Division.  There are plans to bring on a part time developer to work with Matt and a Research Analyst to support the SPP/APR/SIPP and use of the Website.

OEC will post a Director position in the coming months to oversee the Family Support Division.

Memorandums of Understanding and Agreement (MOUs & MOAs).  Two Memorandums are in the process of being updated. The first is with State Dept. of Ed (SDE) addressing the agreements that must be in place per IDEA Part C when the lead agency is not the state department of education for a state.  The second memorandum being updated is with Dept. of Children and Families (DCF). This updates the understanding of responsibilities of OEC and specifically Birth to Three and DCF with regard to referrals, evaluations and reporting of children being served.
Training 

Evidence Based Practices. The applications for training and technical assistance for Evidence Based Practices in Early Intervention with Dathan Rush and M’Lisa Shelden have gone to all program directors.  Applications are due by February 13, 2018.  This support from national experts in best practice includes 2 days of training for team from programs, and 1 additional day of training for a master coach from each team.  Each team will also receive monthly technical assistance for 6 months in order to support attainment of fidelity in these practices.  We are able to accept 10 teams and are encouraging programs, especially those that have not previously sent teams, to apply.

New Initiatives/Collaborations

Collaborations with CT. Children’s Medical Center (CCMC). The lead agency recently initiated meetings with CT. Children’s Medical Center to improve understanding and collaboration between Birth to Three therapists and medical clinics/therapists.  The goal of this collaboration is to ensure the best supports for our families and children.  As a first step, a survey was sent to program directors and forwarded to therapists in the Birth to Three system.  This survey was also sent to CCMC therapists.  The survey addresses possible joint training with CCMC and Birth to Three staff, as well as gathering information on what is working well, what are barriers to coordinating care, and suggestions for ideas to address these barriers.   

York Correctional Institution.  The institution serves women only and annually over 50 children are born to women residing there.  Through the efforts of Eileen McMurrer and Luz Rivera, a collaboration has begun between OEC and the Dept. of Corrections to inform women of the supports available to parents and young children in CT and share information on parenting and child development.  Here is a brief excerpt from Luz on the first meeting held last month at the institution. 

We had a total of 10 women (9 out 10 prenatal), and 1 had just given birth to her son. We opened the workshop with a brief introduction that included how far along in the pregnancy, and why they chose to attend the workshop. Most of the women wanted to listen and learn.  We shared an overview of the CT Office of Early Childhood and our roles (Eileen and I), and no one was aware of our organization.  Then, we explained and discussed the 5 areas of development in young children along with a set of Trivia of Ages and Pursuit of Stages questions related to each of the development domains. The questions prompted the women to reflect on their own children and they realized that each child is unique and parents play a role in their child’s development. There was so much dialogue that at times it was as if Eileen and I no longer needed to facilitate the women were exchanging ideas, thoughts, and experiences on their own all related to children’s development and growth (no one was off topic). There were 2 that were silent but towards the end we were able to engage them in the process. It was evident that the women were hungry for more information, and asked if we were coming back. This was truly powerful. We concluded with an overview of Help Me Grow, Ages and Stages Questionnaires, Birth to Three services, and Home visiting services.

 

Committee Reports 

Legislative/Fiscal Committee: (Co-Chairs: Myra Watnick & Elaine Balsley) Elaine reported committee recommendation for claims since December should go to escrow directly for payment. The ICC will submit a letter and proposal to Secretary Barnes, as well as appropriate legislators. The committee is planning a Legislative Forum to be held on a Wednesday in March at the LOB. The plan is to inform legislators about what B23 is and they would like some parents to be there to speak informally about their experience and let their legislator know they are at the LOB. 

System Support/ Professional Development: (Co-Chairs: Anne Giordano & Elisabeth Teller):  Anne reported discussing the claims going into escrow, developing ongoing communication with providers in a central area and announcement by hearing impaired programs. 
Communications/Education/Outreach Committee: (Co-Chairs: Corinne Griffin & Carol Peltier) 

Corrine reported on activities to engage parent involvement in the April ICC meeting. Discussed gathering bullets on what can be included for parents presenting at the April ICC meeting and recruiting families that are available.
The meeting ended at 12:02pm
Respectfully Submitted,

Anna Hollister

NEXT State ICC MEETING: Monday, April 2, 2018 at BEACON, 500 Enterprise Drive-Suite 3D (Hartford Room), Rocky Hill, CT. Please RSVP to Anna Hollister at 860-500-4411 or via e-mail at: anna.hollister@ct.gov
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The meeting began at 9:20 AM.








Introductions:





Cindy Jackson, ICC Chair, welcomed everyone to the State ICC meeting. Council members and eighteen members of the public introduced themselves. 





Public Comment





Elizabeth Cole, CREC Soundbridge gave public comment on challenges of revenue and existing deficit. Also shortage of personnel to recruit, low expertise and lack of potential candidates. CREC Soundbridge is proposing to do center based services in order to be more cost efficient. American School for the Deaf is also experiencing similar issues and is seeking alternatives. 


Deferred to committee work.





Joyce Lewis, Key Human Services gave public comment on billing issues and lack of revenue with change in system of payments. Key had reached out to Commissioner Wilkinson via their trade organization with no word back as of yet. Deferred to committee work.




















 






























